Dear Bhardwaj,

I am finally writing to you to acknowledge that the money sent by Asha Cleveland has been tremendously helpful in largely reimbursing the pending expenses and making a beginning in setting up the infrastructure for the Indian Association. Although we have exhausted the entire fund sent by you through the first installment, we have been placed in a good shape to make a beginning in setting up the basic infrastructure for the Indian Association for Special Education and Rehablitation(IASER) and achieve the confidence to carry on the project. So despite the exhaustion of the funds sent through the first installment as soon as it arrived, we are still able to carry on the project with a renewed vigor for the next few months till the next installment arrives.

While the list of the books scanned (attached here)can be used as a proof of the progress of the project, we now look forward to the site visit soon by Amrata before the next installment is released and did not mind taking the risk of carrying on the project even without any penny in hand in the last three months. The NGO work always goes on the bases of good faith and hope. Even during the last year too, we somehow managed to get through the year and the work never suffered with the exception of the month of June this year. While Satish and Ashok have to be paid through the money arranged by me through my personal lones, O.P. could wait for the next installment to be reimbursed. In fact, we wanted the site visit to be conducted before we put forth the request for the second installment. So, we had decided to manage to carry on the project till Amrata could visit us and give her feedback to the entire group. 

Before spelling out the expenses covered by the first installment sent by you, let me make a confession or rather a clarification of based on our one year’s experience. I think the number of books scanned and brought into their final form is relatively far less than what we had anticipated. Based on our experience, we have learnt that it is not proper to commit to scan a fixed number of books in a given framework of time due to the following two reasons:

Firstly, a book could be of 30 pages or it could be more than thousand pages.

Secondly, the time and effort invested in scanning a book could vary on a number of factors like the print quality of the books, nature of formatting of the books etc. a bad print of a book requires much more editing as the output of the scanned text could be horrible if the print does not match a standard print quality.

You know that most books printed in the United States have to match the standard of the paper quality set by the Congress Library, but for the most part such standard is not set for maintaining the standard of paper and print quality. If the print is really bad, it does not yield good results in terms of the scanned text and this would at times require typing substantial amount of text manually. More over, it requires far more time in arranging the text if it involves tables. It is much easier to format a book having a plane text than a book which involves number of tables or diagrams. If some matter written with pictures than we have to scan again those pages in different format. Hence, nature of quality of print and the nature of format of the book makes a lot of difference when it comes to the amount of time and effort to be invested in scanning the text. Sometimes, fresh copies of a few books are not available as they are out of print and so copies of such books have to be borrowed from the library. Most of such books are very old and as a result, the paper of these books becomes yellow  and they have often been spotted with pen or pencil marks.  that terribley affects the quality of Scanning. 

Just to clarify when I use the expression “scanning”, I mean scanning plus editing. Editing means proof reading the book and also putting it in proper format. So, the target that we should keep in mind while committing the amount of scanning work in future should be the number of pages rather than the number of books. Hope it gives you an idea what I am talking about. But it is a bit hard to explain through e-mail communication and can be better understood in person as to what kind of challenges in scanning the text are involved.  So, I am sure it can be better understood by Amrata when we give her the demonstration of how a book is scanned and edited, formatted and proof read to make it suitable to be read by a blind reader on computer through a screen reader.

Following are the expenses incurred till end of September, 2007 for 11 months since the launching of the project from October 2006 to September 2007 excluding the month of June:

Salary of Om Prakash Mishra called O.P.:

OP’s salary during his full time job from October 2006 to February 2007 with the monthly amount of rupees 12000 equal to 60000 rupees.

 OP’s salary from the month of March 2007 to September 2007 with the monthly amount of rupees 7000 for his part time job with the exception of June 2007 equal to 42000.

 In total his salary 1, 02,000. (Rs. one lakh 2000)

Salary of Ashok and Satish:

Once we got the approval of FCRA, we hired two people formally to work in the office on a full time bases, namely, Ashok and Satish. Ashok being the office attendant while Satish being a full time scanning person. While Ashok is paid rupees 2500, Satish is paid an amount of 5000 per month. The salary of both of these newly employed workers since the middle of July till the end of September is rupees 20,000. They worked for half of a month in July and were therefore paid for half a month but have already been paid the full salary two months of August and September.

Basic Infrastructure related expenses:

· A refurbished computer along with a scanner equal to fifteen thousand.

· An iron rack for keeping books equal to one thousand.

· One big computer table with shelves and numerous drawers equal to five thousand.

Accomplishments of the project so far:

We started this project in the month of October 2006 and run it continuously so far (end of October, 2007) with the exception of the month of June 2007. So, till the middle of July, the project was handled by one person, viz. OP who worked on it on a full time bases from October 2006 to February 2007 and has since been working on a part time bases. At the same time, two people namely, Ashok and Satish have been working on it on a full time bases since the middle of July. With this very limited man power, we have been able to produce 41 books in final shape which include  a Total of pages =10,661 which have been scanned and given a final shape over a period of 12 months (October 2006 to October 2007 excluding the month of June 2007). This is still much less than what we would have liked to accomplish, but given the constraints of resources, it would not have been possible to manage a higher volume of books with a quality work. Given the present resources, we hope to accomplish one and a half times more of the pages in the next one year or so. 

Who is benefited with this scanning?

We have sent a mail to the yahoo groups called Access India which has a membership of over300 blind users and sent the required books whosoever asked for them. At the same time, we have also shared these books with the section of the Delhi University library dealing with the needs of blind and other disabled students. Likewise, we have shared these books with the NAB library meant to cater to the needs of all the blind students from all around the country. National Association for the Blind (NAB) is the largest NGO dealing with the interests of the blind population of the country. The e-text library of NAB has 400 individual members and 34 institutions working for the blind in India which in turn have thousands of blind readers. Finally, the books have been distributed personally on CD’s to the blind students in Delhi University and Jawahar Lal Nehru University (JNU) who so ever asked for it.

It needs to be emphasized that in addition to the immediate and current use of the target group mentioned above, the utility of these scanned books has to be seen on the bases of a long term bases. This collection is not only important to college going students, but is also very important for research scholars as they hardly get such collection of books. Conversion of these print books with a perfection means that we have been able to add this collection to the treasure of books which are going to be accessed by the blind people of the society in the time to come. So, the use of this collection is not confined to the current generation of blind readers, rather it is something which will be used by the generations to come. Hence, this collection is not something which is meant only for the current group of students and scholars, but it is something which is going to be an asset for the generations to come. Therefore the utility of this collection has to be seen in terms of its current usage and more importantly in terms of future usage as an asset building for the generation of students and scholars to come.

A list of the books along with the total number of pages scanned so far is attached with this forwarded message from O.P.  If you like, I can also send these books through attachment to share a concrete proof of the progress of the project. Of course, Amrata will also be given a copy of these scanned books on a CD and they would also be shortly available on the website of the NAB e-text library for its members. It may be recalled that 17 out of 41 of these books were already sent to you sometime in the month of March.

Look forward to seeing Amrata and giving her a first hand demonstration of what has been going on here.

Warmly,

Jags

Monday, November 26, 2007

HI Bhardwaj,

Sorry for this delay in response. I had a crazy week and was terribly caught up in hectic teaching schedule and other activities in the college during the week. i finally, had a breathing space and sit on my computer uninterupted and write to you in a relaxed manner. Let me answer your questions one by one.

 

1. During this first year of the launching of the project our focus was more on production and we have been basically relying on the outside agencies working in the field of education of the blind for distribution. These outside service agencies include like the Nehru Memorial Library (where O.P. works and which also has a section for blind readers basically consisting of the research level students from JNU); the section of the Delhi University Library dealing with educational needs of blind students; and most importantly the E-text Library of National Association for the Blind. In addition to these sources of distribution, there has been a very limited circulation through our personal contact of myself and O.P. by way of providing books on CDs. OP works for the library which is widely used by students of JNU and I look after the services for disabled students in my college as well as with the section of the Delhi University Library providing services to blind students. This helps us in getting in touch with blind students studying in Delhi University and JNU. We have not been particular on documenting the distribution records, but as you suggest, we should be and would be particular about it in future. Based on my and OP’s memory,  we have distributed something around forty to fifty CDies of books to the students who so ever came to our contact so far rather than taking these books from the sources mentioned. But to emphasize again distribution of the books has been basically through outside agencies working in the field of blindness. Our attempt has been not only to target the blind readers in Delhi only, but to reach them through out the country. The e-text library of NAB has that is why been a good source to reach the wider group of blind readers in different parts of the country. This e-text library has 400 individual members and 30 institutions from various parts of the country which in turn have hundreds of members. In the absence of data regarding how many members of these 30 institutions end up using these books, it is hard to count the exact number of the blind readers who have an access to these books, but one thing that we could say with immense satisfactions that the educated blind readers from all over the country would have an access to these books. More over, as I also explained in my last communication that the utility of this project needs to be analyzed in terms of its long-term gains rather than just the current users. Any book that we scan and share with the agencies working in the field of blindness, contribute to the process of asset building to the literature building for the blind for generations to come. 

2.      All of these outside sources which have been used so far for distributing the scanned books happen to be not-for-profit organizations and so we cannot expect any money from them as they are basically used by us as our distributing agencies as they have a well established network to reach a wider community of readers of these books. However, we do hope to enter into a working relationship with them once we have a good infrastructure and man power to share our efforts with them to increase the access of the e-text to the blind readers.

3.       Yes, it will be a great idea to have a conference call after Amrata’s visit and also I feel that we need to address more immediate needs of wider community of students studying in the colleges. As now we have established a full time office,  we need to add some basic infrastructure so that we are in a good position to handle the request of individuals efficiently along with the routine task of scanning books for the larger group of readers with the help of our full time employees. 

4.      yes, I agree with you that we should channelize the money through some organization which has a permanent FCRA number as given last year’s experience of going through the bureaucratic hassle, we can’t afford to take the risk of delaying the release of the funds like earlier as I already find it hard to manage to pay the salary to Satish and Ashok through the lone arranged through my personal sources. We need to work upon it as soon as Amrata is able to come and completes a site visit.

feel free to ask in case you need further clarification on any one of these points or anything else. we look forward to meeting Amrata and interact with the first member of Asha community in Cleaveland in person. Jags

 

 

----- Original Message ----- 

From: bharadwaj ananthan 

To: Jagdish Chander 

Cc: Amrata kirpalani ; O. P. Mishra ; sarin_rk@yahoo.co.in ; Sahedev 

Sent: Tuesday, November 27, 2007 7:30 AM

Subject: Re: update of the scanning project

Hi Jags,

Thanks for the detailed update and glad to note that things are moving well with the limited resources.

 

I agree with you that the initial benchmark of scanning 72 books in the 1st year may have been unreasonable and we might have to scale down going forward. Given the groundbreaking nature of this project, it is important to know and keep tabs on the impact of the work.

 

A few questions/thoughts

1) How many CD's have been distributed to the students at JNU? Also, more broadly would you have a better estimate of number of students who have taken advantage of these books. It would be good idea to keep an accurate count going forward if you haven't already done so

2) Given that groups like the NAB are also using this, is it possible at all to ask for a financial remuneration from them

3) Would it be a good idea to get feedback from students as to what type of books they would like 

 

We can schedule a telecon after Amrata's visit, so we get a first hand understanding of the project and make it more productive. FOr the next money transfer, what are your thoughts? Given how long the last one took, it might be better to go through a group that has a permanent FCRA.

 

Regards

Bharadwaj
 

